

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 9 JUNE 2009

CROS.67/09
SHARED ICT SERVICES STRATEGY

The Chairman welcomed Mr Kirkpatrick, the Shared ICT Services Manager (Designate) to the meeting.

Mr Kirkpatrick submitted report CORP.19/09 inviting Members to consider the first Shared ICT Strategy developed to support the new Shared ICT Service currently being established between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council.

The Executive had on 5 May 2009 considered the Strategy (EX.090/09 refers) and decided:

“1.  That subject to the inclusion in the ICT Shared Services Strategy of a section to clarify the way in which authorities could submit views on wider ICT developments or receive back information on wider ICT developments via the Joint Operations Board, the Strategy be approved for consultation.

2. That the report, as amended, be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.”
Mr Kirkpatrick informed Members that Section 2 (Wider Partnership Objectives) had therefore been amended by the inclusion of a section in paragraph one to highlight that any changes to the structure and membership of the partnership in future would be considered through the appropriate democratic process at each Council.

The Shared ICT Services 3 Year Service Plan 2009 / 2012 was also appended for consideration.

Mr Kirkpatrick then gave a presentation to the Committee, updating Members on progress with the Budgetary; Legal; Human Resources; Governance and Branding aspects of the Shared Service Project, together with relevant timescales.  He also outlined the content of Shared ICT Strategy and Shared ICT Service Plan.

Future actions would focus on the establishment of the new Shared ICT Service for the benefit of both Councils, including the achievement of service improvements and efficiencies identified.  It was recognised that the service must be flexible to accommodate and support the impact of transformational change requirements across both Councils.  Ultimately, consideration could be given to further partners (or customers) that would be of benefit to the two Councils.

The Chairman and Members thanked Mr Kirkpatrick for his interesting and informative presentation.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The paper was technical in nature.   The inclusion of an Executive Summary would therefore prove beneficial in assisting Members with their understanding of the issues involved.

Mr Kirkpatrick agreed to take that point on board.

(b) Where did the focus lie in terms of future expansion of the Shared Service? 

Mr Kirkpatrick explained that ultimately the Shared Service would seek opportunities to work jointly with other organisations and potentially to expand the partnership.  That would, however, be dependant upon the opportunities which arose.  Support was already provided to bodies such as Carlisle Leisure.

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) added that the potential addition of new partners would take place on terms dictated by Carlisle and Allerdale Councils.

(c) What opportunities were there for income generation?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick said that opportunities did exist, however, it was important for the Shared Service to firstly “get its house in order”.

(d) Members wished to acknowledge the considerable contribution made by Mr John Nutley, Head of IT Services, here at Carlisle to the development of the Shared ICT Service.

(e) Where did responsibilities lie and how did those fit with the broader establishment of the service?

Mr Kirkpatrick echoed the sentiments expressed by the Committee concerning the work undertaken by Mr Nutley, who was still very much involved.  

In his role as Designate Manager, Mr Kirkpatrick explained that he was now responsible for driving ICT forward, supported by his Team, and  reporting to the Strategic Board.  The Shared ICT project had evolved following discussions at Director level. 

(f) Disappointment that no written report on the implementation of the Shared Services had been provided today to help the Committee undertake its scrutiny role.

(g) Referring to potential rationalisation and convergence activity, a Member commented that those should not be predicated on IT, but rather subject to individual business cases.  


In terms of future partnership working, it was important to be clear whether the Councils were waiting for a window of opportunity or that was part of the broader transformation programme.

Ms Brown stated that business applications were not IT driven, rather they were business driven e.g. the Revenues and Benefits Service, which happened to have a large IT element.

Mr Kirkpatrick emphasised that change must be business driven.

In terms of the overall Strategy, engagement with other partners or organisations would be considered as and when opportunities arose.  Officers were starting to look at an Audit Shared Service which involved four authorities and possibly Financial Services.  

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) added that the Shared Services Policy and Strategy agreed by Council remained, with any decisions being taken in the interests of the City Council.  There was a County-wide Strategy, but that did not, at this stage, constitute a clear programme of work to which the Council was committed.

(h) The main areas of focus included work to converge corporate applications.  However, systems at Cumbria County Council were not necessarily compatible with those in use by the districts.  Would that prove problematic?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick indicated that differing systems were in place for differing purposes therefore the requirement to interface or consolidate / rationalise would depend upon the particular business need.

(i) How much dialogue had taken place regarding the compatibility of the service?

Mr Kirkpatrick outlined the background to the establishment of the Shared ICT Service.   Discussions had taken place over a number of years, including the potential for a county-wide ICT Service.  That approach had been discounted on the basis that it was deemed to be too large and unmanageable.

Officers were looking to provide a quality, cost-effective service for Carlisle and Allerdale, based upon a sound footing which would lend itself to the development of any future Shared Services beyond ICT and potentially beyond the two authorities.

Ms Brown added that the ultimate aim was to achieve greater savings and service improvements for Cumbria as a whole, but the practicalities of involving so many authorities were difficult.

(j) Section 6.9 of the report (Printing Services) made reference to the recognition that there would always be a need for external printing support.  Had a cost comparison of external printing been undertaken?

Mr Kirkpatrick informed Members that the intention was to rationalise printing services across both Councils to build on current strengths and further develop a cost effective corporate and desktop strategy to serve their needs.  There was a need to look into utilising internal resources better without incurring external costs.

(k) Had general agreement been reached between staff, Trade Unions and Management on the issues of organisational / staff development?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick said that agreement had been reached with the Trade Unions on the appointment of the four Team Managers (at designate level).  Discussions were ongoing regarding where people would sit within that structure and Officers were working hard with the Unions to move the matter forward.

Ms Brown added that a further meeting to discuss the assimilation process was scheduled for 12 June 2009.  The process had taken longer than anticipated.

Could the process identified at section 8.5 be used as a prototype for wider staff training?

Mr Kirkpatrick acknowledged that lessons could be learnt in terms of staff development and training.

(l) Was there any likelihood that issues would arise at the last minute?

Ms Brown said that staffing issues were the most difficult to resolve.  The staff transfer agreement may take place later, but there was no risk in terms of the overall Shared Service and deliverables taking place.

(m) The agreed organisational structure comprised a final headcount of 32 full-time equivalent staff (i.e. a reduction of 6 staff).   Had the staff involved been identified?

In response, Ms Brown indicated that the staff had been identified and those involved would be released on signing of the legal agreement.

(n) In the SWOT analysis uncertainties over the joint management arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council had been identified as a threat.  Was the Shared ICT Service moving forward successfully despite that?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick explained that the shared ICT concept was conceived prior to the proposed collaborative arrangements.  The business case was sound and it was considered that the shared service could proceed on its own merits.  It had, however, been correct to identify that issue as a risk at the time.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) informed Members that this was a broader issue and it was inappropriate for the Officer to be drawn into that debate.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that the aim of the proposed collaborative arrangements had never been to include or preclude anything and therefore future joint working should not be affected.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee felt that priority should be given to the establishment of the new Shared ICT Service between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council; following which consideration could be given to opportunities for the development of further shared services as those arose.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to receiving an update on the matter in six months’ time.

(3) That the Committee wished to extend to the Head of IT Services its thanks and appreciation for his considerable input towards the development of the Shared ICT Service.







